
SUMMER IN DCTC – SO MUCH TO SEE AND EMBRACE

Back in the Olden Days of 1990, here is what we found when we drove into Deep Canyon for 
the very first time. Mainly, lush green grass and as we recall, pretty flowers, too. And, in the 
middle of August, no less.
Well, that was then, and this is now. Then, it must have been a time of unlimited water for 
summer irrigation. The grass was so green and the property so beautiful. Believe it or not, we 
were ready to put in an offer on our condo in under an hour.
As everyone must be aware by now, the Coachella Valley Water District places huge 
restrictions on how much water is available to us for irrigation. Not only restrictions, but a 
tough set of penalties for extra usage.
Jerry Parsons, who monitors our water usage daily, reported at the June board meeting, that 
brown spots around our property will likely be showing up soon. We just don't have enough 
water allocation to be able to make the grass as green as in 1990, or even as green as we 
would like today.
The amount of water that we used in the month of May, is going to be the same allocation for 
June, July and August, he said. This, lower than normal amount for these months, is going to 
allow Jerry to "bank" water, basically hold some allocation in reserve, for when more water is 
needed to grow seasonal Rye Grass during reseeding in the fall of the year.
Looking out over the property now, at the end of June, yes -- some brown spots are already 
beginning to appear. Be warned that this is going to happen, and there is nothing that can 
really be done about it without pouring on the water and paying huge penalties.
Summer Seasonal Suggestion: Raise your sights a bit. Let your eyes fall on our beautiful 
flowering plants and shrubs and bushes. There are a lot of them all around the 
community. Believe it or not, in a short walk from Alice Marble Lane, over to the Golf Practice 
Green and around to Pancho Segura Lane, tallied 38 different types and shades of flowering 
plants. Plus, there are lots of interesting cacti and succulents to entertain your vision, too.
As has been frequently noted this past spring, our grounds were as beautiful as any long-time 
residents ever remembered seeing them. Should we be willing to experience a bit of summer 
brown in exchange for Seasonal Beauty? Seems to make sense, doesn't it!

Jim Bartell, Editor
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A Way of Life, the Way it is Today!
*On reflection over this past year, we have had many challenges at Deep 
Canyon Tennis Club. I firmly believe that we are making progress in 
addressing all the tough issues that have arisen. I remain optimistic that, 
working together, we can tackle all that ails us.
*Emphasizing teamwork and a positive attitude can make a significant 
difference when facing challenges. Framing comments as suggestions rather 
than criticism fosters a collaborative and supportive environment. It 
encourages constructive problem solving and helps everyone feel valued and 
heard.
*Why do I love Deep Canyon and why did we buy here in the first place? The 
beautiful surroundings and convenience of our many wonderful amenities 
are certainly important, but it’s the people who truly make it special.
*The diversity in backgrounds and the multi-generational aspect of the 
community bring rich stories and perspectives, creating a tapestry of shared 
experience and histories. This blend of past and present, coupled with the 
friendships formed, makes Deep Canyon a unique and cherished place to 
call home.
*Life at Deep Canyon truly is vibrant and full of camaraderie. The laughter 

on the tennis and pickleball courts, the shared moments over Sunday 
morning coffee and donuts, where we can catch up on the latest happenings 
or reminisce about the good old days. Watching neighbors walk by with a 
casserole or a bottle of wine, heading off to spend time with friends, 
highlights the warmth and generosity that define our community. It’s these 
shared experiences and mutual support that make Deep Canyon such a 
special place to live.
*Keeping a positive spirit and remembering to look at the sunny side of life 

is important for all of us and for our community -- especially now -- as we 
work toward solutions that benefit everyone and keep us strong.

Sheri Shepard
Board President



Treasurer's Report

*I'm joined on the Finance Committee by Brian Yellen, Steve Varon, and Andy 
Sacks as we work with Barbara Vanscoder and the Board to oversee the 
HOA's finances.
*FY2024 is finishing up very close to our budget plan. We'll be over budget on 
spending by about $10,000 and end up with $1.1 million in our capital 
reserve fund.
*At our May 8 Board meeting, we adopted a $3.1 million budget for the 
upcoming 2025 fiscal year starting on July 1. The budget calls for a 2.9% 
increase in monthly dues from $695 to $715.
*Looking back to FY2018, our dues over the past eight years have been: $514, 
$525, $550, $575, $615, $670, $695, and $715. The large increase in 
FY2023 was due to a decision to negotiate a bulk contract for $50/month 
with Spectrum for cable TV and internet, then the HOA began paying for this 
meaning that owners got it "for free" at a lower cost than when they paid the 
bill themselves.
*Not including the $50 from the FY2023 increase, the overall increase in the 
past eight years has been 29%. For comparison, the cost of living (CPI) and 
Social Security have each increased by the same percentage during that time.
*With interest rates around 5% now, the Board has approved investing our 
operating and capital reserves cash in US government treasury bonds. The 
interest earned in this way has allowed us to reduce the amount of dues 
needed to maintain our capital reserve level this coming year.
*In addition to normal expenses, the FY2025 budget includes funding for a 
renovation of the gym and an upgrade of our front gate security system.
*Also, in the upcoming year, we will again be taking a close look at our 
upcoming capital reserve expenses, especially over the next five years, to 
assess whether we are saving adequately for needed future work. We will be 
starting a new capital reserve study this year working with SCT Reserve 
Consultants, and we'll report on their findings.

Jim Sterken, Treasurer



Front Gate Security Update 

Safety and Security Committee:
Joe Rooney and Bonnie Ehle (co-chairs), Paul Blanton, Cal Bucholz, 

Karen Lord, Steve Jackson, Larry Youngman (technical advisor), 
Barbara Vanscoder and Manny Cruz (staff resources) and 

Ken Van Osdol (Board liaison).

*On Wednesday, June 12, the DCTC Board accepted a recommendation from 
the Safety and Security Committee to move forward with a new front gate 
security system.  After initial installation costs and modifications to the 
entrance area, the new system will result in annual savings of about 
$155,000, while providing efficient and enhanced security for DCTC. 
*Vintage Patrol, who provides our front gate security, informed us in late-
April that they would discontinue our contract after October 31. The cost of 
manned gate systems like ours increased significantly this year due to 
recent changes in California’s labor laws related to required coverage for 
employee meal and break periods.  To protect the interests of the DCTC 
community, the Board asked the Safety and Security Committee to review 
the marketplace for other vendors, including those who provide manned and 
unmanned security systems.  
*That search led to a company called Virtual Guard, Inc. Their system uses 

digital photo-recognition using license plate readers (LPR) and radio 
frequency identification (RFID) technology to provide multiple layers of 
efficient and protective security, including video access to a remote live 
guard, 24x7.  Entry for owners will be quick and easy; entry for vendors and 
guests will also be expedited but subject to added identity verification.  
*In addition to new security equipment at the front gate, the plan includes a 

second in-bound lane, a paved pedestrian path adjacent to the current out-
bound lane, and new steel swing gates for enhanced security during 
nighttime hours.
*While the committee has done much of the initial planning, it has enlisted 

the services of a civil engineer to prepare detailed plans for the new lane and 
pedestrian path. 

If you have questions, suggestions or ideas as we move forward, 
please email them directly to the 

Committee Co-chairs, Joe Rooney and Bonnie Ehle.









Summer Supper Time Happens
all Summer Long!

*The tradition of "Potluck" gatherings is steeped in the 
early days of Deep Canyon history. The first I've read 
about them in the early days of past Volley News stories 
had to do with an annual end of the season event.
*Around the last week of March, that's when everyone 
used to head for home, the event was known as a 
"Clean Out Your Refrigerator Party." I guess we still 
have the remains of that at the end of April when we 
have a somewhat similar gathering.
*The newest tradition of potluck time has been carried 
out here all summer long going back to about 2001. 
That is when Leona Garvin started to promote 
Wednesday dinnertime gatherings. Starting in mid-May, 
she gets the word out and lots of the full-time folks 
show up every week.
*So, when you read your Deep Canyon postings each 
week, you'll see your invitation to join in for weekly 
"Summer Suppers." Use your imagination and picture 
15 to 20 of your year-round friends gathering every 
Wednesday for cocktails and appetizers at 5 pm along 
with a variety of tasty dinner treats to follow.
*If you notice that your "ears are ringing," it may just be 
that you've been included in the conversation. What's 
more fun to talk about than Deep Canyon happenings, 
and what's up with Deep Canyon people. Thanks to 
Leona for all her efforts in perpetuating this 2 decade 
long annual summer DCTC event (now a tradition).

The language of friendship 
is not words but meanings. 

~Henry David Thoreau

Leona Garvin



Facilities Manager Added to Maintenance Team!

Please welcome a fine addition to our staff,
our new Maintenance Facilities Manager 

Manny Cruz. 
*He jumped into his new position in mid-April. Manny has
over 20 years of maintenance and management experience. 
Much of it included working in a Senior community in 
Redlands and an HOA community for the past 8 years. 
Understanding the ins and outs of HOA management 
and how to get things done is an important part of his 
varied background. Plus, he is a hands-on worker who will 
bring these skills to his Deep Canyon job.
*When he arrived here, he jumped right into our gym
renovation project. At the same time, he had to become
familiar with the magnitude of our maintenance and housekeeping needs. 
Now that the gym is almost done, there will be a summer of pool restroom 
projects, decks to resurface, roofs to investigate and lots of routine fixes 
and updates to manage. This will all be carried out by his staff under his 
leadership during the heat of summer.

"I feel that Deep Canyon is a very well organized and maintained community. 
We have an excellent and very experienced maintenance team that I look 
forward to working with through the years ahead," says Manny.
"Management, staff and homeowners have greeted me with open arms and 
made me feel very welcome in the short time that I've been here. I hope to 
bring in some new ideas to incorporate here in the future from my work 
experience in other communities."

*Part of his duties also includes being on-call to handle problems and 
emergencies in our community any time of day or night. We hope that does 
not happen too frequently, but it is great to have him available to respond 
to the call if needed. 
*Manny has been married for 29 years. He is a father of 4 children. He has 
3 sons and 1 daughter. He and his wife also enjoy having 4 grandchildren.

Welcome to Deep Canyon Manny Cruz.

“The strength of the team is each 
individual member. The strength of 

each member is the team.” 
– Phil Jackson



Gym Remodeling Zooming Along on Schedule!

*By far the biggest project for our maintenance staff this summer has 
been the Gym Remodel. The staff work began on May 15th and some 
daily work has been done on this expanded room ever since. Now, it is 
very near completion and everything should be in place for the gym to 
be open in early July.
*This project has actually been a couple years in the making. Much of 
the planning, study and coordination of the project elements has been 
done by committee members Vincent Gerace and Steve Jackson. They 
worked closely with HOA Manager Barbara Vanscoder on the 
budget side and Liaison Gretia Caprice on the board approval side.
*Basically, the gym is being expanded to include what was the men's 
bathroom and shower area. The demolition of the wall into this area 
was the fastest and easiest part of the job and took place during the 
first week. Plumbing revisions presented the biggest challenge. It was 
discovered that, like in many of our condo units, plumbing connections 
were crossed all over the place.
*Once they found the main hot water line, they were able to remove the 
hot water tank and relocate it into the now unisex bathroom in the 
women's area. Water lines from the southwest end of the building --
mainly the men's bathroom -- made it possible to relocate the shower to 
the exterior for a wash off shower at the pool.
*The walls have now been drywalled, textured and painted. Solar tubes 
have been added to improve daytime lighting. Three ceiling fans are 
being installed to address ventilation issues. New flooring tile is on the 
way and will complete the project during the week of July 4th.
*Gladly, our maintenance staff has the expertise to coordinate 
and execute the many needed construction process steps and we did 
not have to engage a higher-priced outside contractor to do the 
work. Many thanks go to our expert crew members Renaldo Padilla, 
Tony Lopez, Brian Padilla and Facilities Manager Manny Cruz for all 
of the knowledge and hard work they brought to this important project.
*The goal is to have the equipment back into the new digs and be fully 
operational by July 8th.




